Draft Nags Head Board Meeting Minutes

December 5, 2007


DRAFT  TOWN OF NAGS HEAD

BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS

REGULAR SESSION

December 5 , 2007

The Town of Nags Head Board of Commissioners met in the Board Room at the Nags Head Municipal Complex at 9:00 a.m. on Wednesday, December 5, 2007.  

COMRS PRESENT:
Mayor Renée Cahoon; Mayor Pro Tem Anna Sadler; Comr. Wayne Gray; 




and Comr. Bob Oakes

COMRS ABSENT:
Comr. Doug Remaley

OTHERS PRESENT:
Town Manager Charlie Cameron; Deputy Town Manager Bill Richardson; Town Attorney Ike McRee; Wayne Byrum; Butch Osborne; Dave Clark; Kim Kenny; Tim Wilson; Bruce Bortz; Kelly Wyatt; G. Milnes Austin; Cola Vaughan; Raymond Pate; Dave Masters; Roc Sansotta; Jim Geraghty; Pam Warner; Paul Anderson; Margaret Burguyn; Ben Cahoon; Mark Kasten; John and June Parker; Marjorie White; Ron Kneasal; Frank Allen; Matt Artz; and Town Clerk Carolyn Morris

CALL TO ORDER 

Mayor Cahoon called the meeting to order at 9:00 a.m.

COMR. REMALEY NOT AT MEETING

Mayor Cahoon noted that Comr. Remaley is absent from today's meeting.

MOMENT OF SILENT MEDITATION AND PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE 

A moment of silent meditation was followed by the Pledge of Allegiance. 

ADOPTION OF AGENDA

Mayor Cahoon asked that agenda item #9 (Annual certification of firefighters) be removed from the Consent Agenda to become agenda item #18a.  She noted that agenda item #14 (Public Hearing for Mr. Gus Zinovis' site plan modification) was removed at the applicant's request.

MOTION:   Mayor Pro Tem Sadler made a motion to adopt the agenda with the removal of agenda item #9 (annual certification of firefighters) to be considered as agenda item #18A and with the removal of agenda item #14 (Public Hearing to consider amending the September 5, 2007 site plan/conditional use approval for Mr. Constantine Zinovis).  The motion was seconded by Comr. Gray which passed 4 - 0 (Comr. Remaley was absent.).

AUDIENCE RESPONSE - COLA VAUGHAN
Cola Vaughan, Soundside Road resident; he recently became aware of improvements to be made to Soundside Road; he asked the Board to allow property owners to be involved in the process. 

AUDIENCE RESPONSE - BILLY MOSELEY

Billy Moseley, Soundside Road resident; he understands through communication via staff that there was a public hearing on the paving project; he feels that Soundside Road is unique; he would like to be involved in the maintenance of the street.

AUDIENCE RESPONSE - BRYAN HARVEY

Bryan Harvey, Soundside Road resident; asked for delay in the road work so residents can weigh in on the improvements; more than just repaving as a lot of drainage issues also need to be taken care of; he would like to keep the character and charm of the road; the Town encourages old Nags Head charm and he feels this is a chance for the Town to honor that goal.

AUDIENCE RESPONSE - MARGARET BURGUYN

Margaret Burguyn; Soundside Road property owner; concern about the resurfacing of the road; is concerned about always being at the mercy of the local government; would like consideration before the paving.

AUDIENCE RESPONSE - JOHN PARKER

John Parker; Soundside Road resident also represents his wife June; they moved here a year ago; they would like the paving project process to slow down so they can participate; appreciates the opportunity to address the Board and wanted to share their situation.

AUDIENCE RESPONSE - RANDY PATE

Randy Pate; spoke re: Carolinian Circle; he is required to improve the roadway and requests a variance because it is an environmentally sensitive area; the Board of Adjustments variance application requires a  property owner or representative of the property owner to file an application; Mayor Cahoon stated that staff will contact him - Town Manager Cameron said that he would call Mr. Pate tomorrow (Thursday).

AUDIENCE RESPONSE - JOHNNY ROBBINS

Johnny Robbins with Jim Perry Real Estate; he purchased a home on Soundside Road; just found out about the improvements to Soundside Road; he would like to know what is going on first before road is improved.

AUDIENCE RESPONSE - ROC SANSOTTA

Roc Sansotta, Nags Head property owner; beach nourishment affects all of Nags Head; a groin on the north side of Oregon Inlet has been mentioned before; wants the Town to publish a response to a letter sent to property owners re: beach nourishment; would like the Town to publish the amount of revenue that would be lost without beach nourishment; would like everyone to work together.

AUDIENCE RESPONSE - YOGI HARPER

Yogi Harper, Nags Head resident; level of beach is currently approximately four (4) feet lower than after Hurricane Isabel; he stressed the importance of beach nourishment; many oceanfront property owners are willing to contribute and he is willing to do whatever necessary to work on this project.

Town Manager Cameron reported that he has received two (2) emails from Soundside Road property owners - from the Parkers and Michelle Smith - which are to be made a part of today's record as shown in Addendum "A".

AUDIENCE RESPONSE - MARCIA CLINE

Marcia Cline, Soundside Road resident; she would like Soundside Road to stay the same and does not see  any advantage to having the road widened and paved; she is also worried about speeders on the road that they love.

PRESENTATION OF EMPLOYEE OF THE YEAR AWARD

Mayor Cahoon presented Certificates of Recognition to each of the following Employee of the Year nominees:

Robin Taylor

Becky Smith-Terry

Shane Hite

Ronnie Ballance

Vicky Wright

Roberta Thuman

On behalf of the Board, Mayor Cahoon presented Employee of the Year plaques to co-winners Ronnie Ballance and Robin Taylor.

REORGANIZATION OF THE BOARD

Town Clerk Carolyn reported on the results of the November 6, 2007 election as follows in the agenda summary sheet:

"Town Clerk Carolyn Morris will present the results of the November 6, 2007 election and will administer the associated oaths of office.

'Report on results of election - The official election results are as follows:

'Position of Commissioner

No. of votes

% of votes received
Bob Oakes
 


118


48.96%

Wayne Gray



116


48.13%

'Officially re-elected to the Nags Head Board of Commissioners for four (4) years as Commissioner are Bob Oakes and Wayne Gray. 

'Oaths of Office - The Town Clerk will administer the oath of office to Comr-elect Bob Oakes and Comr-elect Wayne Gray.   

'Selection of Mayor Pro Tem and Oath of Office - The Board of Commissioners will elect a Mayor Pro Tem who will then receive the oath of office from the Town Clerk."

Wayne Gray was sworn in by Town Clerk Carolyn Morris as Commissioner for four (4) years.

Bob Oakes was sworn in by Town Clerk Carolyn Morris as Commissioner for four (4) years.

MOTION:  Comr. Oakes made a motion to nominate Anna Sadler as Mayor Pro Tem.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Gray which passed 4 - 0 (Comr. Remaley was absent.).

Anna Sadler was sworn in by Town Clerk Carolyn Morris as Mayor Pro Tem. 

Copies of the sworn statements are attached to and made a part of these minutes as shown in Addendum "B".

RECOGNITION OF FORMER MAYOR BOB MULLER

Mayor Cahoon recognized former Mayor Bob Muller in the audience.

CONSENT AGENDA

The Consent Agenda consisted of the following agenda items:

-
Consideration of Budget Adjustment #4 to FY 07/08 Budget Ordinance

-
Consideration of Tax Adjustment Report

-
Approval of Minutes

-
Modification to Consolidated Fee Schedule for increase cost of Town plates
-
Request for Public Hearing to consider zoning ordinance text amendment by Mr. Eric Sheffield to 
Town Code Section 48-407(b), Permitted Uses within the C-2, General Commercial Zoning District to 
list new use of “Bed and Breakfast” as permitted use within the C-2 District
-
Request for Public Hearing to consider zoning ordinance text amendment to Town Code 48-661, 
Motion to Amend, to add requirement prohibiting acceptance of zoning ordinance amendment 
applications that have 
been denied by the Board of Commissioners - for a one-year period

MOTION:   Comr. Gray made a motion to approve the Consent Agenda as modified (with the previous removal of the annual certification of firefighters agenda item).  The motion was seconded by Comr. Oakes which passed 4 - 0 (Comr. Remaley was absent.).

A copy of Budget Adjustment #4, as adopted, is attached to and made a part of these minutes as shown in Addendum "C".

Tax Adjustment Report, as approved, is attached to and made a part of these minutes as shown in Addendum "D".

The modification to the Consolidated Fee Schedule, as approved, read in part as follows:

"Staff is requesting an amendment to the Consolidated Fee Schedule for Town license plates based on an increase in the cost to purchase.  The current fee is $2.00 for a current year plate.  The license plate for 2008 will include the Town seal on all but the plates for Mayor and Commissioners where there is not room to add the seal.  The cost for the plates with the seal will increase to approximately $3.13 each.  Staff is requesting that the fee schedule be amended to the following:

'Current year plate with Town seal

$3.50

Current year plate without Town Seal

$2.00

'There is no change requested to the fee for all prior year tags of $1.00.  If the Board concurs, it is requested that this change be made effective as of 1/1/08."

PUBLIC HEARINGS 

Public Hearing to consider moratorium prohibiting the issuance of building permits for retail structures over 10,000 square feet for a period of six months -  from November 7, 2007 Board meeting 


Town Attorney Ike McRee presented the Public Hearing agenda item concerning a proposed moratorium prohibiting the issuance of building permits for retail structures over 10,000 square feet; Planning Director Tim Wilson summarized the agenda summary sheet which read in part as follows:

"At the November 7, 2007 Board of Commissioners meeting it was consensus to schedule a Public Hearing on a moratorium on commercial buildings for a six-month period for the December 5, 2007 Board of Commissioners meeting.    

'Attached please find a proposed moratorium/ordinance prohibiting the acceptance of zoning applications for commercial buildings that exceed 10,000 square feet in size.  The moratorium is to be in effect until June 4, 2008."

Notice of the Public Hearing was published in the Coastland Times on Thursday, November 22, 2007 and on Thursday, November 29, 2007 as required by law.

Mr. McRee announced the Public Hearing open at 9:38 a.m.

There being no one present who wished to speak, Mr. McRee closed the Public Hearing at 9:38 a.m.

Mayor Pro Tem Sadler stated that in agreeing to discuss a moratorium today she did not take into consideration existing buildings already in the process; she noted the October 17, 2007 Workshop where many residents spoke against the large retail stores; she expressed concern about existing properties that need to do some renovations.

Comr. Gray stated that he saw no reason or emergency need for a moratorium at this time.

Mayor Cahoon said that she is interested in pursuing architectural guidelines that better fit those that are renovating their businesses; it was Board consensus that rather than use the 50% rule, to better incorporate some commercial architecture.  Mr. Wilson explained that staff is already working in this direction.

MOTION:   Comr. Gray made a motion to not adopt the moratorium/ordinance concerning prohibiting issuance of building permits for retail structures over 10,000 square feet.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Oakes which failed 2 - 2 with Mayor Cahoon and Mayor Pro Tem Sadler casting the NO votes.

Public Hearing to consider a zoning ordinance text amendment to Town Code Section 48-864(c)(3), Conditional Uses within the Village Hotel District to list  “Child Day Care Centers” as a conditional use within the Village Hotel District

Town Attorney Ike McRee introduced the Public Hearing agenda item concerning child day care centers as a conditional use in the Village Hotel District; Zoning Administrator Kelly Wyatt summarized the Planning Board and Zoning Administrator memo which read in part as follows:

"Mr. Mark Kasten, Cahoon & Kasten Architects, has submitted the attached zoning ordinance text amendment to Town Code Section 48-864(c)(3), Conditional Uses within the Village Hotel District (attached).  The proposal would modify this section to list the use of “Child Day Care Center” as a conditional use within the Village Hotel Zoning District.  This use is currently permitted as a conditional use in the C-2, General Commercial District and the Village Commercial-1 District.  Development standards (ie: parking requirements and landscape buffering) have been set forth for this use as it exists in the C-2, General Commercial District and the SPD-C, Commercial-1 District, the same standards shall apply to the use as it is requested in the SPD-C, Village Hotel District.

'Town Code Section 48-864 states that the intent of the SPD-C, Village Hotel District is, in part, “to serve the visitor population by catering to the tourist needs typically associated with a family beach community”.  The SPD-C Village Hotel District encompasses a relatively small area as it is located between US Highway 158 and S. Virginia Dare Trail and extends north of Mall Drive to the southern boundary of Seven Sisters subdivision (Engagement Hill Loop Rd.).

'Staff finds that the proposed use is inconsistent with the intent of the SPD-C, Village Hotel District as daycare facilities better serve the permanent residents of the Town and not the visiting population.  As noted above, this use is currently permitted by conditional use within the C-2, General Commercial District and SPD-C, Commercial-1 District, it is the intent of both of these districts to provide for the proper grouping and development of commercial facilities to serve the entire community.  The C-2, General Commercial District is widespread throughout the Town and provides ample opportunity for permitting of this use.  The SPD-C, Commercial-1 Zoning District encompasses the Outer Banks Mall.   

'Land Use Plan Consistency Review

This proposed text amendment is considered consistent with the Land Use Plan.  

'Staff Recommendation

Staff finds that the proposed text amendment is not consistent with the intent of the SPD-C, Village Hotel District and furthermore, this use is already permitted in the C-2, General Commercial District and the SPD-C, Commercial-1 District and has ample permitting opportunity.  Staff recommends denial of the zoning ordinance text amendment.

'Planning Board Recommendation

The Planning Board, at its October 16, 2007 meeting, voted 3 to 2 to recommend approval of the proposed zoning ordinance text amendment."

Notice of the Public Hearing was published in the Coastland Times on Thursday, November 22, 2007 and on Thursday, November 29, 2007 as required by law. 

Town Attorney Ike McRee announced the Public Hearing open at 9:52 a.m.

Mark Kasten, Cahoon and Kasten architects; pointed out that while not directly related to a hotel it does provide a place for those working in the area to take their children; there is a need for day care all over the Outer Banks; he read a letter of support from Jay Burrus, director of Dare County Dept. of Social Services; this facility will provide for emergency needs as required; appears to fit very well within the Village Hotel District.

Pam Warner, applicant for Children's Workshop in Norfolk; services they want to provide is the same as what is provided in Norfolk; she has noticed a lack of services for children in this area; they would also be able to cater to tourists as necessary.  In response to Comr. Oakes, Ms. Warner stated that her web site is www.childrensworkshopchildcare.com and includes a link to Department of Social Services for access to licensing records, etc.; they are licensed for infants and above.  

Marjorie White, coordinator for Dare County childcare referrel program; her program offers referral to parents who need childcare in Dare County; she spoke strongly in support of the text amendment and the proposed location identified by the applicant.

Dave Masters, Nags Head resident; confirmed with staff that "Center" and "Facility" are the same use; Mayor Cahoon explained that this application came before the Board because it is a conditional use. 

There being no one else present who wished to speak, Mr. McRee closed the Public Hearing at 10:08 a.m.

Comr. Oakes stated that there is a very definite need in Dare County for child care; the Village had a child care center at one time and he feels the use is compatible with the area. 

MOTION:  Comr. Oakes made a motion to adopt the ordinance allowing child day care centers as a conditional use within the Village Hotel District as presented.  The motion was seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Sadler and Comr. Gray which passed 4 - 0 (Comr. Remaley was absent.).

A copy of the ordinance concerning child day care centers in the Village Hotel District, as adopted, is attached to and made a part of these minutes as shown in Addendum "E".

Public Hearing to consider a site plan/conditional use application by Cahoon and Kasten Architects for the location of a “Child Day Care Facility” within the former Outer Banks Steakhouse located at 4913 S. Croatan Highway

Town Attorney Ike McRee introduced the Public Hearing agenda item concerning the review of a site plan/conditional use application for location of a Child Day Care Facility.
Notice of the Public Hearing was published in the Coastland Times on Thursday, November 22, 2007 and on Thursday, November 29, 2007 as required by law.

Town Attorney Ike McRee opened the Public Hearing for the evidentiary phase, Town Clerk Carolyn Morris administered the oath to Zoning Administrator Kelly Wyatt, engineer Mark Kasten, and applicant Pam Warner.

Zoning Administrator Kelly Wyatt summarized the Planning and Development staff memo which read in part as follows:

"Applicant:  Mark Kasten, Cahoon and Kasten Architects  

'Application Request:  Site Plan/Conditional Use

'Purpose:  Change of use request to convert the former Outer Banks Steakhouse into a Child Day Care Center.  This use is currently not permitted within the Village Hotel District, however the Board of Commissioners will hear a text amendment regarding this request at their December 5, 2007 meeting.  Should the text amendment not be adopted, this use will not be allowed within this district.  

'Property Location:  4913 S. Croatan Highway, Nags Head

'Existing Land Use:  Office, previously Outer Banks Steakhouse

'Zoning Classification of Property: SPD-C, Village Hotel District

'Zoning Classification of Surrounding Properties:  Property north of this site is zoned SPD-C, Detached Single Family (SF-2).  Property south of this site is zoned Village Hotel.  Property east of this site is zoned Townhouse-1, and west is zoned Village Commercial (C-1, Outer Banks Mall).   

'Land Use Plan Map/Policies: Land Use Plan classification is T-1, Transition.  This proposal is consistent with this land use classification.  

'Specific information:

Applicable Zoning Regulations:

'Use Regulations:  A zoning ordinance text amendment will be heard at the December 5, 2007 Board of Commissioners meeting to request that Child Day Care Center be listed as a conditional use within the Village Hotel District.  Other uses listed in the district include business, financial, government, medical and professional offices, restaurants, retail uses, hotels and motels.

'Lot Coverage- Lot coverage within the Village Hotel District is listed in three segments:  25% maximum coverage for the building, 45% maximum coverage for the parking area and 30% minimum landscaped area.  Existing coverage on this site is compliant with the percentages noted above.  

'Building Height- The maximum allowable height for this structure is 35 ft. from grade.  The existing structure is less than 35 ft. in height and therefore compliant.  

'Architecture Design Standards: A total of 100 architectural design points as required in Section 48-371 of the Town Code is necessary for this structure.  The existing structure meets/exceeds the required architectural requirements. 

'Parking- Required parking for this project is being provided in compliance with the Child Day Care Center standard of one parking space per employee, plus one parking space for each six (6) children of licensed capacity.  Seventeen (17) parking spaces are required for the care of 99 children and twelve spaces required for twelve employees.  Twenty nine spaces are required for this use, thirty six spaces exist, therefore the proposed parking is adequate.  

'Buffering/Landscaping – The use of “Child Day Care Center” requires that all outdoor recreational areas be buffered with a Buffer Yard C from all adjacent residential uses, therefore a Buffer Yard C must be installed along the northern property line, adjacent to Seven Sisters Subdivision.  The previous use of “Restaurant” required a Buffer Yard C, the existing buffer must be supplemented to meet the requirements.  Town Code Section 48-864(e)(2) requires that a minimum of 30% of the lot area be landscaped.  This requirement was previously met and approved during the original approval of Outer Banks Steakhouse.    

'Lighting- Planning staff has informed the applicant that the lighting currently onsite is noncompliant for this use.  The previous use, Restaurant, adhered to a medium activity lighting standard. Child Care is a low activity standard.  Until such time that the existing site lighting is brought into compliance this site will be considered nonconforming.

'Water and Sewage Disposal: A site review by the Dare County Health Department is currently in process.  Planning staff will provide comments at the time of the meeting.    

'Stormwater Management:  Stormwater calculations were previously reviewed and approved by the Town Engineer. 

'Traffic Circulation:  Traffic circulation was previously reviewed and approved by the Town Engineer.  

'Analysis:

Staff finds that the project is consistent with the proposed use and development standards, also this project will require a favorable health department approval.  

'Staff recommendation:

Based on the above review staff recommends approval of this request contingent upon the adoption of the previously noted text amendment as presented. 

'Prior to the issuance of occupancy permits all preliminary and final state approvals must be issued.  

'Planning Board recommendation: 
The Planning Board, at its November 20, 2007 meeting voted unanimously to recommend approval of the site plan/conditional use application as presented.  

'The Board of Commissioners is required to make the following affirmative findings of fact for this and all conditional use applications:

1. The applicant has met the requirements of the Town of Nags Head Zoning Ordinance, Subdivision Ordinance and other applicable ordinances. 

2. The use will not materially endanger the public health and safety if located where proposed and developed according to the plan as submitted.

3. The use as proposed will not overburden the fire fighting capabilities and the municipal water supply capacity of the Town."

In response to Comr. Oakes, Ms. Wyatt stated that the existing lighting would accommodate the child care use.

Mark Kasten, Kasten and Cahoon architects; he stated that he is available to answer questions.

In response to Mayor Pro Tem Sadler, applicant Warner said that she expects the business to be open by March 1, 2008. 

There being no more documentary evidence, Mr. McRee closed the evidentiary phase at 10:16 a.m.

MOTION:  Comr. Gray made a motion to make the following findings of fact: 

-
That the applicant has met the requirements of the Town of Nags Head Zoning Ordinance, Subdivision Ordinance and other applicable ordinances,

-
That the use will not materially endanger the public health and safety if located where proposed and developed according to the plan as submitted, and

-
That the use as proposed will not overburden the fire fighting capabilities and the municipal water supply capacity of the Town.

And to approve the site plan as presented with the condition listed of State Health Department approval.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Oakes which passed 4 - 0 (Comr. Remaley was absent.).

Public Hearing to consider a zoning ordinance text amendment to Town Code Section 48-284(2), Signs Permitted in Commercial Districts and the Commercial/Residential District to prohibit commercial signage on the rear of buildings 

Town Attorney Ike McRee introduced the Public Hearing agenda item concerning prohibiting commercial signage on the rear of buildings; Planning Director Tim Wilson summarized the staff memo which read in part as follows:

"Attached is a proposed zoning ordinance text amendment, initiated by the Town of Nags Head Board of Commissioners, to address the issue of commercial signage located on the rear of buildings.  The purpose of the proposed ordinance is to prohibit commercial signs from being displayed on the rear of buildings.  To accomplish this purpose, Town Code Section 48-284(2) would be amended to prohibit wall signs, banners, and the display of roof signs on the rear of commercial buildings.  

'Town Code Section 48-281, Signs and Outdoor Advertising, states that it is the intent of Article VIII of the Town Code , in part, “to protect the visual attractiveness and community character of the Town by controlling the number, area and location of signs in all zoning districts”. 

'Land Use Plan Consistency Review

The proposed text amendment is considered consistent with the Land Use Plan.

'Staff Recommendation

Staff finds the proposed ordinance, in reducing the number of signs, is consistent with the intent of Article VIII, therefore staff recommends adoption of the proposed ordinance.

'Planning Board Recommendation

The Planning Board, at its October 16, 2007 meeting voted unanimously to recommend approval of the proposed zoning ordinance text amendment."

Notice of the Public Hearing was published in the Coastland Times on Thursday, November 22, 2007 and on Thursday, November 29, 2007 as required by law.

Town Attorney Ike McRee announced the Public Hearing open at 10:20 a.m.

Ben Cahoon, resident and business owner; expressed concern about a number of nonconformities that the proposed ordinance would create; Kitty Hawk Sports/Kites would be affected by the ordinance as written;  aware that Applebee's has a sign that faces the Mall building - feels that there is no negative to having the sign facing the Mall area; another question is definition of the "back" of the building; he spoke in favor of no regulation.

Jim Geraghty; Kitty Hawk resident and represents the South Beach Plaza project; food court building at the Plaza is in front of another building; signage will be necessary behind the building and in the front; he would like the proposal either tabled or returned with alternative language. 

There being no one else present who wished to speak, Mr. McRee announced the Public Hearing closed at 10:26 a.m.

Comr. Oakes said that he feels there should be some signage allowed when a building is behind another one.

Mayor Pro Tem Sadler expressed her concern that the proposed ordinance does not fully address the issue of signage.

Town Manager Cameron explained that the intent of the ordinance during review is to look at the negative impacts/intrusions on residential areas; he stated that he and Mr. Wilson are aware that the ordinance is not perfect and noted that staff is willing to bring back a revision after further work.

Mayor Cahoon confirmed with Town Attorney Ike McRee that another Public Hearing would not be required.  

MOTION:  Mayor Cahoon made a motion to adopt the ordinance modifying Section 48-284(2) as presented with the following addition to Section (2)a:

"Wall signs shall not be permitted on the rear wall of a building except for (1) buildings located on property with frontage on both US 158 and either NC 12 or Wrightsville Avenue, and (2) for buildings containing multiple business uses where public entry to an individual business is limited solely to the rear of the building."

The motion was seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Sadler.

It was confirmed that additional modifications to the ordinance concerning signage in the rear of buildings would be discussed at the January 9, 2008 Board meeting.

CONTINUATION OF MOTION:  The motion passed 4 - 0 (Comr. Remaley was absent.).

The ordinance concerning commercial signage in the rear of buildings, as adopted, is attached to and made a part of these minutes as shown in Addendum "F".

Public Hearing to consider a zoning ordinance text amendment to Town Code Section 48-524(b)(2)(c), Site Improvements to require commercial signage included in commercial site plan applications

Town Attorney Ike McRee introduced the Public Hearing concerning a zoning ordinance text amendment that would require commercial signage to be included in commercial site plan applications; Planning Director Tim Wilson summarized the Planning Board and Zoning Administrator memo which read in part as follows:

"Attached is a proposed zoning ordinance text amendment, initiated by the Town of Nags Head Board of Commissioners, to address the review of proposed commercial signage as part of the commercial site plan application review and approval process.  Proposed signage is currently not among the list of required site improvement information that must be shown on commercial site plans.  Signage has typically been permitted after site plan approval by separate zoning permit approval.  The proposed change to Town Code Section 48-524 would require proposed wall signs, roof signs, and freestanding signs be shown in the site plan submittal.  

'Currently, the ordinance requires that improvements such as parking, lighting and landscape buffering be provided for review of commercial site plans upon submittal.   Including the location, number and dimensions of all proposed signage in this list of required site improvements would benefit both the Town and the applicant by providing review, feedback and approval of signage prior to permit issuance.

'Land Use Plan Consistency Review

The proposed text amendment is considered consistent with the Land Use Plan.

'Staff Recommendation

Signage is equally as important as landscape buffers, parking and lighting, therefore Staff finds it both reasonable and advantageous to review signage information as part of the submittal package.  Staff recommends adoption of the proposed ordinance. 

'Planning Board Recommendation

The Planning Board, at its October 16, 2007 meeting, voted unanimously to recommend approval of the proposed zoning ordinance text amendment."

Notice of the Public Hearing was published in the Coastland Times on Thursday, November 22, 2007 and on Thursday, November 29, 2007 as required by law. 

In response to Comr. Oakes, Mr. Wilson summarized the information that is currently required - he stated further that he feels the proposed ordinance would be of benefit to the Town and to the applicant.

Town Attorney Ike McRee announced the Public Hearing open at 10:46 a.m.

Andy Deal, Quible and Associates engineer; he expressed concern with the proposed ordinance in that it is placing signage with the same weight as landscape buffers and parking which are public safety and welfare issues.

There being no one else present who wished to speak, Mr. McRee announced the Public Hearing closed at 10:50 a.m.

Mr. Wilson addressed Mr. Deal's concerns - not all concerns are related to public safety and welfare; many of the signage elements of the site are not part of the site plan application process - he feels the proposal makes for better review for the Board, staff, and is of educational benefit to the applicant.

Comr. Oakes said that this is an additional step to the site plan review process.

Mayor Cahoon feels signage is a big issue to the public - she feels that the more that is done up front - the better off the Town is.

MOTION:   Comr. Gray made a motion to adopt the ordinance concerning commercial signage included in commercial site plan applications as presented.  The motion was seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Sadler which passed 3 - 1 with Comr. Oakes casting the NO vote (Comr. Remaley was absent.).

A second reading was scheduled for the January 9, 2008 Board meeting as a 4/5 positive vote is required for first-time adoption of an ordinance.

ANNUAL CERTIFICATION OF FIREFIGHTERS (Removed from the Consent Agenda)

The agenda item Annual Certification of Firefighters was previously removed from the Consent Agenda.  The agenda summary sheet read in part as follows:

"Attached please find an updated roster of Town firefighters as required for annual certification in accordance with NCGS 58-86-25."

Fire Marshal Kevin Zorc reported that the annual certification of firefighters requires that each individual meet the requirements as set forth by State Statute for pension.

Comr. Gray confirmed with Fire Marshal Zorc that staff does receive participation from the volunteers.  

Mayor Pro Tem Sadler directed staff to include the requirements for volunteer firefighters on the Town's web site, if not already included.

MOTION:   Comr. Oakes made a motion to approve the annual certification list of firefighters as presented.  The motion was seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Sadler which passed 4 - 0 (Comr. Remaley was absent.).

REPORTS AND RECOMMENDATIONS FROM THE PLANNING BOARD AND THE PLANNING AND DEVELOPMENT DIRECTOR 

Board consideration of initiation of zoning text amendment for placement of temporary communication towers

Planning Director Tim Wilson summarized his memo concerning temporary communication towers which read in part as follows:

"Staff is submitting the attached zoning ordinance text amendment to permit temporary communication towers to be located on the same site as an existing communication tower or on developed or undeveloped properties in the C-2 General Commercial District and C-3 Commercial Services District.  This proposal will allow temporary communication towers to replace service from existing towers and/or platforms which are temporarily unavailable for use due to needed repair or replacement.  Temporary communication towers will not exceed one hundred feet (100’) in height, may utilize guy wires, and will be permitted by the issuance of a zoning permit by the zoning administrator.  The permitting period for these temporary towers may not exceed eighteen (18) months.

'Temporary communication towers are currently not permitted in any zoning district.  Communication providers have advised that a tower of at least 100 feet is required to effectively deliver full communication services, even on a temporary basis.  The zoning ordinance presently classifies towers as either major communication towers or minor communication towers.  Major towers are structures over 75 feet in height and require conditional use permit approval by the Board of Commissioners, which is typically a 2 month permitting process requiring public hearing by the Board.  Moreover, major towers are prohibited from using guy wires.  This ordinance is considered useful by staff in that it provides an expedited process to temporarily maintain or re-establish communication services when a permanent communication tower or platform becomes damaged or requires replacement.  This ordinance also addresses the issue of guy wires, which are currently prohibited on towers exceeding 75 feet, but are an apparent necessity in the use of these temporary tower structures due to their lack of permanent foundation.  Staff would find the use of guy wires on this limited and temporary basis acceptable.

'Land Use Plan Consistency  

Staff finds that the proposed text amendment is consistent with the Town Land Use Plan.

'Staff Recommendation

Staff recommends that the Board initiate the zoning ordinance amendment process on the proposed ordinance and furthermore request that the Board at this time authorize the advertisement of public hearing at the Board's January 9, 2008 meeting."

Town Manager Cameron stated that several years ago, after a Public Hearing, the placement of communication towers to be placed in the Town's district was approved.

Mayor Pro Tem Sadler directed staff to include the letter opposing this proposal (from Al Byrum, President of Village at Nags Head Property Owners Association) as part of today's record; the letter is attached to and made a part of these minutes as shown in Addendum "G".

MOTION:  Comr. Oakes made a motion to initiate the zoning text amendment and to schedule a Public Hearing on placement of temporary communication towers for the January 9, 2008 Board of Commissioners meeting.  The motion was seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Sadler which passed 4 - 0 (Comr. Remaley was absent.).

Consideration of site plan/permitted use application by Quible and Associates on behalf of Artisan Marble & Tile for construction of a 18,200 sq. ft. warehouse for stone fabrication and a 5,200 sq. ft. accessory building for supporting showroom/office located at 2230 Lark Avenue 

Zoning Administrator Kelly Wyatt summarized her report concerning the Artisan Marble & Tile stone fabrication warehouse and accessory building which read in part as follows:

"General Information:

'Applicant:  Quible & Associates on behalf of Artisan Marble & Tile.

'Application Request:  Site Plan/Permitted Use.

'Purpose:  Construction of 18,200 sq. ft. warehouse for stone fabrication and a 5,200 sq. ft. accessory building for supporting showroom and offices.  The text amendment requesting this new use be listed as permitted use in the C-3, Commercial Services District was recommended for approval by the Planning Board at its August 21, 2007 meeting and adopted by the Board of Commissioners at its October 3, 2007 meeting.  

'Property Location:  2230 Lark Avenue, Nags Head

'Existing Land Use:  Vacant 

'Zoning Classification of Property: C-3, Commercial Service Zoning District.

'Zoning Classification of Surrounding Properties:  Property north of this site is zoned C-3 Commercial Services (Nags Head Self Storage).  Property south of this site is zoned R-2, Medium Density Residential (Nags Head Rec. Park).  Property east of the site is zoned C-3, Commercial Services District (recently approved Village Real Estate Rental Management Facility). Property west of the site is zoned SED-80, Special Environmental District (Fresh Pond).     

'Land Use Plan Map/Policies: Land Use Plan classification is D-1, Developed.  This proposal is consistent with this land use classification.  

'Specific Information:

'Applicable Zoning Regulations:

'Use Regulations:  Stone Fabrication and Sales and Services is a listed permitted use in the C-3 District.

'Lot Coverage- Due to the sites location within both the 500 ft. and the 1,200 ft. Fresh Pond AEC buffer the allowable lot coverage is at 45% of the total lot area.  Permeable Surface and Open Space percentages are set forth in Section 48-408(d) Dimensional Requirements, and are attached for your review.  Staff has reviewed the proposal for compliance with this provision and finds compliance.

'Building Height- The maximum allowable height for this structure is 35 ft. from grade.  The proposed warehouse and accessory building are less than 35 ft. in height and therefore compliant.  

'Architecture Design Standards: Architectural requirements do not apply to structures within the C-3 Zoning District.

'Parking- Required parking for this project is being provided in compliance with the General or Professional Office standard of one parking space for each 200 square feet of gross floor space plus one space for each two employees. Parking is also being provided in compliance with the warehouse standard of one parking space for each employee, but not less than five spaces.  Twenty six (26) spaces are required for the showroom and office.  Eight (8) spaces are required for the warehouse use for a total of thirty four (34) required spaced.  Thirty four spaces have been provided, therefore the proposed parking is compliant. 

'Buffering/Landscaping – Town Code Section 48-483(b), Buffer regulations, requires that a commercial transitional protective yard (Buffer Yard G) be provided along any lot line adjacent to or abutting a residential district.  A Buffer Yard G is required along the southern lot line as it abuts a residential district.  This buffer yard requirement consists of a buffer no less than 25 ft. in width containing at least three rows of plantings.  These plantings shall be installed at a minimum of 5 ft. in height to obtain a height of 10 ft. in five years.  Trees shall be on 10 ft. centers and at least 80% of the plantings comprised of locally adaptive evergreens.  Approval of an alternate buffer plan has been requested along the southern boundary.  Section 48-487, Alternate methods of Compliance, allows the Town to approve an alternate or innovative landscaping plan provided that the proposed alternate material or method of installation is for the purpose intended, and at least the equivalent of that specifically prescribed by the ordinance in quality, number, effectiveness, durability, hardiness, appearance, maintenance and performance.  Staff finds that the proposed alternative meets the intent of the Buffer Yard G, provides adequate screening for adjacent residential properties and would recommend approval of the alternate landscape plan.  Town Code Section 48-163(13) requires that a Buffer Yard C be provided where off-street parking is provided between the building and the right-of-way.  This site must also comply with the commercial vegetation preservation ordinance of Section 48-371(g).  Approximately 16% of this lot's total area is being preserved in natural vegetation, A minimum of 10% of the lot area must be preserved, therefore landscape and preservation is compliant.  

'Lighting- Planning staff will review and provide comment on the lighting plan at the Board of Commissioners meeting.  

'Water and Sewage Disposal: A site review by the Dare County Health Department has been completed and an Improvement Permit may be issued.     

'Stormwater Management:  The Town Engineer, David Ryan has reviewed the plans and has the following comments:

· A minimum of one observation well shall be included in the design of an infiltration trench to periodically verify that the drainage media is fully draining.

· Drainage media should be enclosed on all sides by a geotextile filter.

· This approval is contingent upon the issuance of an NCDENR High-Density stormwater management permit in conjunction with a recorded easement for the proposed stormwater facilities and preventative maintenance and inspection schedule for the infiltration basins/trench to be filed with the Town.

'Traffic Circulation:  Internal traffic circulation has been reviewed and approved by Town Engineer, David Ryan.  

'Lot Access:  Lot access is being provided on an improved public right-of-way, Lark Avenue.  This portion of the road, while not built to Town standards, has been approved by the Board of Commissioners.  The Town will be responsible for all future road maintenance that will be required to accommodate the type and frequency of vehicles that have been described within this application.

'Public Services:  The Public Works Department has reviewed the site plan and will require that the water main be extended to the southern property line and three (3) dumpsters must be provided on an enclosed concrete dumpster pad.

'Fire:  Revised site plan has been given to the Fire Department, comments will be provided to the Board of Commissioners at the time of the meeting.

'CAMA:  The proposed warehouse and accessory structure is located within the Fresh Pond AEC and therefore this proposal will require a CAMA Major Permit as it involves the Division of Water Quality.

'Analysis:

Staff has reviewed the site for compliance with Lot Coverage, Height, Parking, and Landscaping and has found compliance in these areas.  

'The Fire Department is currently reviewing revised plans and will provide comments as soon as possible, comments will provided to the Board of Commissioners at the time of the meeting.  

'Staff recommendation:

Based on the above review staff recommends that the application be approved as presented with the following conditions.

1. Board of Commissioners approval of the Alternate Landscape Buffer as shown on the southern boundary.  

2. Obtain appropriate CAMA Permits prior to issuance of Building Permit.

3. Approval of Lighting Plan prior to issuance of Building Permit.

4. Obtain NC DENR High Density Stormwater Permit prior to issuance of Occupancy Permit.

'Planning Board recommendation:

The Planning Board, at its November 20, 2007 meeting voted unanimously to recommend approval of the site plan/permitted use with the conditions as noted."

Comr. Gray confirmed with Ms. Kelly that the condition concerning the lighting plan has been met. 

Mayor Pro Tem Sadler questioned the improvements to the portion of Lark Street; Mr. Wilson provided a brief history of the street portion which was purchased by the Town for the County/Town Recreation site access; the street/accessway was approved by the Board so the property owner is not required to make any more improvements. 

Mayor Cahoon confirmed with staff that the street is maintained by the Town and the portion of Lark Street in question is also included in the Powell Bill process.

MOTION:   Mayor Pro Tem Sadler made a motion to approve the site plan from Artisan Marble & Tile for construction of a warehouse for stone fabrication and accessory building with the following listed conditions, with the exception of the lighting condition which has already been approved:

-
BOC approval of the Alternate Landscape Buffer as shown on the southern boundary,

-
Obtain appropriate CAMA Permits prior to issuance of Building Permit,

-
Approval of Lighting Plan prior to issuance of Building Permit, and 

-
Obtain NC DENR High Density Stormwater Permit prior to issuance of Occupancy Permit.

The motion was seconded by Comr. Gray which passed 4 - 0 (Comr. Remaley was absent.).

NEW BUSINESS

Consideration of outdoor crowd gathering application for Extreme Sporting Group to hold Spring 2008 10-mile swim competition event from Roanoke Sound Causeway to Jockey's Ridge State Park

Town Manager Charlie Cameron introduced the agenda item concerning an outdoor crowd gathering application from Extreme Sporting Group to hold a spring 2008 10-mile swim competition event.   The agenda summary sheet read in part as follows:

"An Ultra Endurance Swim by Extreme Sporting Group is being proposed for April 19 - 20, 2008.  Attached please find an outdoor crowd gathering application and associated information pertaining to the event which are provided for Board discussion on December 5th."

Applicant Frank Allen provided a summary of the project.   He stated that he is a licensed contractor and is involved in installation of the sand fencing for Dare County; one of his passions is endurance extreme sports; more athletic programs are needed; he is proposing to bring high profile athletic events to the Outer Banks during the shoulder season; parking is at FFES; everyone will be transported to the jet rental facility across from Lone Cedar Café; he summarized the swim course; the award program is to be held at Lone Cedar Café.

Comr. Oakes questioned the parking for spectators.

Ron Kneasal from Lone Cedar Café confirmed that the restaurant would be open the day of the event and that they expected to have sufficient parking.

Mayor Cahoon spoke in favor of the event but feels more work needs to be done on its preparation.  She said that more information is needed as well as written assurances from Lone Cedar Café for parking.

Town Manager Cameron said that he will report back to the Board at the January 9, 2008 meeting after a complete review of the outdoor crowd gathering application by staff.

Mayor Cahoon confirmed that staff will continue to work with the applicant on the OBX extreme sporting event.

Consideration of site plan/permitted use application by Quible and Associates for construction of a 3,130 sq. ft. chiropractor’s office with a second story dwelling at 107 Dowitcher Street

Zoning Administrator Kelly Wyatt summarized her memo concerning a site plan for a chiropractor's office which read in part as follows:

"General Information:

'Applicant:  Quible & Associates, PC.  

'Application Request:  Site Plan/Permitted Use.

'Purpose:  Construction of a 3,130 sq. ft. chiropractor office with second story dwelling unit.  

'Property Location:  107 Dowitcher Street, Nags Head.

'Existing Land Use:  Vacant  

'Zoning Classification of Property: C-2, General Commercial.

'Zoning Classification of Surrounding Properties:  Property north of this site, directly across Dowitcher Street is zoned C-2, General Commercial.  Property to the south, east and west (Animal Hospital of Nags Head) is also zoned C-2, General Commercial.   

'Land Use Plan Map/Policies: Land Use Plan classification is D-1, Developed.  This proposal is consistent with this land use classification.  The proposed use is additionally not identified as being inconsistent with stated land use policies.

'Specific Information:

Applicable Zoning Regulations:

'Use Regulations:  Medical Office is a listed permitted use in the C-2 General Commercial District.  

'Lot Coverage- Lot coverage for this use shall not exceed 55 percent. Proposed coverage for this site is 51.4% therefore lot coverage is compliant.  

'Building Height- The maximum allowable height for this structure is 35 ft. from grade. The proposed structure is slightly less than 35 ft. in height and therefore compliant.  

'Architecture Design Standards: A total of 100 architectural design points as required in Section 48-371 of the Town Code is necessary for this structure.  A total of 100 design points have been incorporated and therefore meets/exceeds the required architectural requirements. 

'Parking- Required parking for this project is being provided in compliance with the Medical Office standard of one space for every 300 sq. ft. of gross floor area devoted to medical use, plus one parking space for each employee and each doctor.  Also required is a minimum of two parking spaces for the second story 2 bedroom apartment.  A total of eleven parking spaces are required.  Twelve parking spaces have been provided, therefore the proposed parking is adequate.  

'Buffering/Landscaping – Landscape buffering has been provided in accordance with the conditions of Section 48-482.  These plantings shall be 10 ft. center and a minimum of 5 ft. in height at the time of installation.  The preservation and landscaping requirements of Town Code Section 48-371(g) have been met, the site is in compliance.   

'Lighting- Planning staff has reviewed and approved the proposed lighting plan for this project.  

'Water and Sewage Disposal: A site review by the Dare County Health Department has been completed and an Improvement Permit may be applied for.    

'Stormwater Management:  Proposed commercial use is required to manage the first 4.3 inch of rainfall on-site.  Stormwater calculations have been provided by Quible & Associates and reviewed for suitability by Town Engineer, David Ryan.  Mr. Ryan has approved the plan as compliant with town code stormwater requirements.

'Traffic Circulation:  Traffic circulation has been reviewed and approved by Town Engineer, David Ryan.  

'Analysis:

Planning staff has reviewed the site for compliance with Lot Coverage, Height, Parking, Architecture, Landscaping and Lighting and has found compliance in these areas.

'The Town Engineer has determined the site plan to be compliant with town stormwater management requirements and traffic circulation.

'Public Works has reviewed the site plan and has no objections.

'Staff Recommendation:

Based on the above review staff recommends that the site plan/permitted use application be approved as presented."

Mayor Cahoon confirmed with staff that access is off of US 158; she also confirmed that the project will have no effect on the Small Street beach access parking.

MOTION:  Comr. Gray made a motion to approve the site plan for the Dowitcher Street chiropractor's office as presented.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Oakes which passed 4 - 0 (Comr. Remaley was absent.).

OLD BUSINESS/ITEMS TABLED FROM PREVIOUS MEETINGS

Discussion of State mandate for certain ABC licensees to recycle all beverage containers 

- from October 3, 2007 Board meeting
Town Manager Charlie Cameron provided an update on the State mandate for certain ABC licensees to recycle beverage containers and summarized the agenda summary sheet which read in part as follows:

"The 2005 Session of the NC General Assembly (Session Law 2005-348) adopted requirements for holders of ABC “on-premises malt beverage permits, on-premises unfortified wine permits, on-premises fortified wine permits, and mixed beverage permits” to separate, store and provide for collection for recycling all beverage containers of beverages sold on their premises.  These requirements were amended in House Bill 267 of the 2007 Session of the General Assembly.  The effective date for these changes to the NC General Statutes is January 1, 2008.  The enforcement of these new regulations will be the responsibility of the State ABC Board.  Activities being planned to assist Dare County permit holders will be discussed at this time."  

Mayor Cahoon pointed out that the glass crushers have been tentatively approved by a sub-committee but have not yet been presented to the Dare County Board of Commissioners; funds would not be available until July 1st 2008; she is not sure many are even aware of the State law.

In response to Mayor Pro Tem Sadler, Town Manager Cameron stated that he will continue dialogue with Dare County and the State on the recycling of all beverage containers and will bring forward updates and any potential budget impacts.

Zoning ordinance proposals for discussion/possible initiation re: 1) elimination of top plate requirement and 2) requirement to measure from finished floor - from November 7, 2007 Board meeting 

Planning Director Tim Wilson summarized his memo concerning top plate requirement which read in part as follows:

"The two attached ordinances have been drafted as requested by the Board of Commissioners at their November 7, 2007 meeting as a result of the Board’s discussion concerning the regulation of building height by the town zoning ordinance in general, and maximum allowed habitable floor and top plate height measurements in particular.  The two ordinances present different approaches to amending existing habitable floor and top plate height regulations.  

'The existing habitable floor and top plate height restrictions, 27 feet and 28 feet respectively, were originally adopted in August 2003 with the intent of making sure that corresponding increases in total structure height from 35 feet to 42 feet also being adopted at that time would not result in an additional fourth habitable floor in residential structures.  While the 27 foot habitable floor and 28 foot top plate restrictions have generally worked well in accomplishing this purpose, there have been a select number of developments that have found these height restrictions problematic, and have been the subject of zoning text amendment requests and variances requests heard by this Board and the Board of Adjustment.  

'The first ordinance (Ordinance #1) proposes to delete the existing habitable floor and top plate regulations and add a requirement that single-family and duplex structures could have no more than three habitable floors.  This ordinance would have the same effect as existing regulations in that the structure could not have more than three habitable floors but would provide greater flexibility within the interior of the structure in how these three habitable floors could be arranged.  Total structure height (35 feet or 42 feet) would not be changed.

'The second ordinance (Ordinance #2) keeps the habitable floor and top plate regulations in place, but changes the starting point of how these distances are measured from grade level or base flood elevation (BFE) to the top of the first finished floor.  This ordinance would also keep the intent of restricting these residential structures to three habitable floors and likewise would not change existing total structure height requirements.  While this ordinance would provide greater flexibility in the interior design of habitable floors than currently allowed, it would not do so to the same extent as proposed in Ordinance #1.

'Should the Board desire to proceed with formal consideration of one or both of the proposed ordinances, approval of a motion initiating the zoning ordinance amendment process will be required.  In review of the two ordinances presented, staff finds Ordinance #1 the more responsive in addressing past and potential future problems related to top plate and habitable floor height restrictions and therefore recommends this ordinance to the Board for formal consideration.  Staff will be available at the meeting for further discussion of the proposed ordinances with the Board."

Mr. Wilson spoke in support of Option #1.

Mayor Cahoon said that she would like a picture/display to be provided at the presentation when brought back for Board consideration. 

MOTION:   Mayor Pro Tem Sadler made a motion to schedule ordinance option #1 concerning elimination of the top plate requirement for Public Hearing at the first meeting in February 2008.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Oakes which passed 4 - 0 (Comr. Remaley was absent.).

Mayor Cahoon - Request for schedule from Board members

Mayor Cahoon asked Board members to provide either her or Town Clerk Carolyn Morris with their schedules for the next six (6) months.

Review of sand fencing costs - with/without use of contractors - from November 7, 2007 Board meeting

Public Works Director Dave Clark summarized his memo concerning sand fencing which read in part as follows:

"At the November 7th Board of Commissioners meeting, during the discussion of the Dare County Shoreline Management Commission’s sand fencing/dune planting project, the Public Works Director was instructed to solicit bids, and develop the costs for materials and labor to accomplish the work in house, and present his findings to the Board on December 5th.    

'A bid package was prepared, based on the one used by Dare County for their project covering Buxton and Rodanthe, in the County, and the Towns of Southern Shores and Duck.  Bids were received on December 3rd.  In addition, the Deputy Public Works Director and the Public Facilities Maintenance Superintendent developed a plan utilizing the Superintendent and five Public Facilities Maintenance Technicians to install the fencing at all town-owned public beach access as well as up to twenty (20) private properties (a total of 3,151 feet of shoreline).  This is the same amount included in the Request for Bids.  The proposed crew size will allow for emergencies at Town facilities to be handled by the two remaining Technicians, but will permit no other major projects, drainage for example, to be accomplished during this six week period.

'Using a calculated cost of $3.27 per foot for materials and a “crew” cost of $164.08 (salaries and fringe benefits) per hour, the total cost to install the entire 3,151 feet with town forces would be $49,683.  This represents $10,304 in materials and $39,379 in labor costs."

Mr. Clark reported that one bid was received at Monday's bid opening; for the stretch of the Town's coastline of 3,150 feet, only one property owner has shown interest in participating in the project thus far.  The man-hours for in-house work would keep staff from other projects; a local firm from Kill Devil Hills submitted the only bid received; he would like to begin the project in mid-January 2008.

Mayor Cahoon confirmed that the price includes material and labor; staff would need to monitor the project and should extend the offer to private and not just public accesses.  The web site, both newspapers, and email broadcast should be used to advertise for sand fencing project participation until the amount specified is reached.

MOTION:   Mayor Cahoon made a motion to accept the contractor's bid for sand fencing costs up to the limit of $25,000.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Oakes.

Mr. Clark explained that CAMA does not allow sand fence to be placed on the wet sand beach so each request will be individually evaluated to make sure CAMA-compliant sand fence can be placed on their property.

Town Manager Cameron was directed to forward a letter from the Town to each oceanfront property owner requesting interest in sand fencing for their individual property and to include an explanation that the process will be "first come/first served".  

Mayor Cahoon confirmed with Town Manager Cameron that funds for the oceanfront property owners' letters will come from the erosion abatement line item. 

CONTINUATION OF MOTION:   The motion passed 4 - 0 (Comr. Remaley was absent.).

BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS AGENDA

Mayor Pro Tem Sadler and Comr. Oakes - Report from Sign Committee

Town Manager Charlie Cameron summarized the Sign Committee memo which read in part as follows:

"This is the initial report to the Mayor and Board of Commissioners from the Sign Committee which was appointed by the Mayor at the July, 10, 2007 Board of Commissioners meeting. 

 

'Sign Committee Members include:
Mayor Pro Tem Anna Sadler

Commissioner Bob Oakes

David Masters (citizen)

Town Manager

Police Chief

Deputy Public Works Director 

 

'Town Staff Support:
Town Clerk

Facilities Maintenance Superintendent 

 

'Also forwarded, as an attachment to this report, is a listing of the sign reduction / recombination efforts that have thus far been completed by Town staff.  We wish to acknowledge the assistance from the North Carolina Department of Transportation (NCDOT) especially Dare County Maintenance Engineer, Allen Russell.

 

'Working at the direction of the Committee, Town Administrative and Public Works staff has completed sign surveys in the following areas of the Town:

 

1. All major roadways to include: US 158 (Bypass); US 64 (Nags Head/Manteo Causeway; NC Route 12 (Beach Road) and NC Route 1243 (Old Oregon Inlet Road). 

2. All Westside neighborhoods (west of the Bypass and north of the Nags Head / Manteo Causeway). 

3. All areas between the highways (between the Bypass and the Beach Road) from Eighth Street to Whalebone Junction. 

4. All ocean front beach accesses inclusive of the Beach Road and Old Oregon Inlet Road. 

 

'In completing these sign surveys, Sign Committee members conducted sign inspectional tours throughout the Town. In addition, the Town Manager, Deputy Public Works Director, and Facilities Maintenance Superintendent conducted many more sign inspectional tours of the Town. The Town Manager and Deputy Public Works Director also conducted two (2) additional town wide sign inspectional tours accompanied by NCDOT Maintenance Engineer Allen Russell. 

 

'Accomplishments to Date:
 
1. The elimination of 84 signs, recombination of 45 signs and eliminating 108 sign posts throughout the Town. 

2. The removal of many duplicate signs and many sign posts located at oceanfront beach accesses. 

3. Reorganized and strategically relocated regulatory/instructional/water safety signs at all oceanfront beach accesses. 

4. Removed, no longer necessary signs, throughout the Town that were put in place and not listed on the Town’s Official Traffic Control Map. 

 

'It is noted that although Town staff in conducting these many sign inspectional tours throughout the Town, we found something (on each successive tour of the Town) that can be improved as it relates to signage in the Town.

 

'Further Sign Committee Recommendations for Board of Commissioner Consideration:
 
1. That Town Staff present to the Board of Commissioners, at your meeting of January 9, 2008, a proposed “Street Sign Administrative Policy”. 

2. That Town Staff will as part of and included in the F.Y.I. section of the Board of Commissioner agenda book, for the first meeting of each month, a listing of any street sign(s) that are added or deleted from any publicly owned or controlled location within the Town. 

3. That Public Works Staff will conduct in either January or February of each year an annual street sign inspection of the Town to ensure the serviceability of signage. The results of this annual inspection may result in recommendations being made to the Town Manager as to street signage changes that might be needed throughout the Town. 

 

4. That Town Staff will present for Board of Commissioner consideration also at your meeting of January 9, 2008, consideration of an amendment to the Town’s Traffic Control Map that would eliminate three (3) “ No Parking Tow-A-Way” zones, all located in the northern part of Town, that are deemed as no longer necessary. 

 

'On behalf of the Sign Committee members, we express to the Board of Commissioners that the work that has been done by the Committee and Town Staff during the last 4+ months, as it relates to street signage throughout the Town, has been both worthwhile and productive.  Through these collective efforts, unnecessary street signage has been removed and many other street signs have been recombined.   The overall result is an increasingly better looking Town that still has the necessary signage that serves to both advise the public and to ensure their safety.

 

'Sign Committee Members as well as Town Staff will be available to answer questions that the Board of Commissioners might have."

The memo from the Public Works Department read in part as follows:

"Here is a list of signs that have been eliminated or recombined from September 25, 2007 to November 28, 2007.  To this date we have eliminated 84 signs and have recombined 45 signs; we have also eliminated 108 posts. 

'158 Bypass - S. Croatan Hwy.

Removed 2 Jockey's Ridge State Signs north and south of Hollowell St.

Removed High Water Sign north of Hollowell St.

Removed Regional Public Beach Access Sign @ YMCA

'South Virginia Dare Trail (SVDT) - Beach Rd.

Removed 158 Sign @ 8Th Street

Combined No Parking and Roller Blade Signs @ Jockeys Ribs

Combined Roller Blade and Crosswalk Signs @ Gulfstream St.

Removed old Crosswalk Sign @ 3300 SVDT

Removed old Crosswalk Sign @ 7-11

Replaced 30 faded No Parking Signs at various locations on SVDT

Old Oregon Inlet Road (OOIR) - Hwy 1243

Removed No Passing Sign @ 8925 OOIR

Removed Road Subject to Flooding Sign 8200 OOIR

Removed No Parking Sign 8600 OOIR

Removed No Parking Sign 8717 OOIR

Removed No Parking Signs @ Holden St.

Removed 2 No Parking Signs @ 8324 OOIR

Removed No Parking Signs @ Dare Ct.

Combined Community Watch sign and Speed Limit sign @ 10200 Colony South Dr.

Combined Community Watch sign and Speed Limit sign @ 10400 Colony South Dr.

Combined Bird Sanctuary Sign, Town Wide Speed Limit sign and No Beach driving sign 

Combined Governors Award Sign, No parking and No Beach Driving Sign

'Nags Head Causeway

Combined Bike Sign, Airport Sign and Wanchese and Manteo Sign

Combined No Parking Sign and Bike Sign across from Sugar Creek Restaurant

Combined Bird Sanctuary and No Parking Sign at Little Bridge

Removed No Parking Sign at Little Bridge  

'Westside Neighborhoods 

Combined Children Playing and Speed Limit Signs @ Oak Knoll Dr.

Removed Turning Traffic Must Yield to Pedestrians Sign @ W Barnes St.

Combined Children Playing and Speed Limit Sign @ Wood hill Dr.

Combined  No Outlet and Curve Arrow Sign @ Villa Dunes Dr.

Removed 2 Advance Stop Sign Warning Signs Villa Dunes Dr.

Removed One Dead End Sign W. Soundside Rd.

Removed Turning Traffic Must Yield To Pedestrians Sign @ W. Deering St.

Combined Children Playing and Speed Limit Sign @ W. Danube St.

Removed Speed limit Sign @ 134 W. Danube St.

Removed Speed Limit Sign @ Hesperides Dr.

Removed Turning Traffic Must Yield To Pedestrians @ W. Danube St. 

Removed Turning Traffic Must Yield To Pedestrians @ E. Seachase Dr. 

'Roads Between S. Croatan Hwy. and Virginia Dare Trail

Removed all No Parking Signs on S. Memorial Ave.

Removed all No Parking Signs on S. Wrightsville Ave south of E. Abalone St.

Removed Old Children Playing Signs on E. Barnes St.

Removed Turning Traffic Must Yield to Pedestrians Sign @ E. Barnes St.

Removed Pedestrian Walkway Vehicular Traffic Prohibited Sign @ E. Bonnett St.  

Removed No Parking Signs north side of E. Bonnett St. between S. Croatan Hwy and S. Wrightsville Ave  

'Beach Accesses

Removed all $120 Fine For Driving on Beach Without Permit Signs.

Removed all Jet Ski Signs.

Recombined all signs to one post where applicable - this resulted in combining 45 Signs and eliminating  33 Signs and Posts."

Town Manager Cameron stated that staff is proposing to include a status of Town signs in the Public Works monthly report to include signs removed, needed, etc.  In addition staff is proposing that January/February of each year a Town-wide sign audit be completed.

David Masters, Sign Committee member; he confirmed that modification to the Traffic Control Map to incorporate the changes will be presented to the Board in ordinance form at an upcoming meeting.  He stated further that he is pleased with what has been done thus far; he feels that it is important that procedures of how signs are removed/installed be prepared.    Mr. Masters stated that if needed, he is available.

Mayor Pro Tem Sadler thanked Mr. Masters for bringing up the issue of Town signs to the Board some time ago.

The report from the Sign Committee was positively received by the Board; Board members feel the Town has benefited from the Committee's work; Staff was directed to prepare sign installation/removal procedures for Board review at the January 9, 2008 Board meeting.  

RECESS FOR LUNCH

The Board recessed for lunch at 12:50 p.m.

RECONVENE FROM LUNCH

The Board reconvened from lunch at 1:55 p.m.

Mayor Pro Tem Sadler - Discussion of wind turbines at Jennette's Pier site

The agenda summary sheet read in part as follows:

"Mayor Pro Tem Sadler will discuss wind turbines, being proposed for installation at the Jennette's Pier site - at the December 5th Board of Commissioners meeting.  Attached please find associated information previously provided."

Mayor Pro Tem Sadler explained that the discussion today on wind turbines is not an indication of where the Board is headed; it is just a presentation to the Board to let them know they are being considered in one location in the Town - the Jennette's Pier site.  Materials forwarded by Mayor Pro Tem Sadler and included in the Board's packages addressed mostly the "con" position of wind turbines as the "pro" materials have not yet been received.

Mayor Pro Tem Sadler confirmed with Town Manager Cameron that NC Aquarium members will be at the January 9, 2008 Board meeting to provide additional/updated information.

Comr. Gray - Euthanization of fox in Kitty Hawk

Comr. Gray briefly reviewed a recent Coastland Times article concerning the euthanization of a fox on a residential property in Kitty Hawk.  He expressed his disappointment in the SPCA.  He asked Town Manager Cameron about the procedures for the Town if this type of situation occurred.

Town Manager Cameron stated that Town staff are not permitted by State law to perform this type of activity; if an animal is accidentally caught in a local trap, staff would relocate the animal to a new, safe location. 

It was Board consensus that a letter be forwarded to the SPCA expressing the Town's concern over the euthanization of the fox in Kitty Hawk. 

Comr. Oakes - Audience Response issue brought forward by Ray Pate

Comr. Oakes asked about the issue brought forward by Ray Pate during today's Audience Response.   Mr. Pate spoke concerning the right-of-way at Carolinian Circle - he asked if the Town could initiate action to authorize an alternative road such as an environmentally friendly road. 

In response to Mayor Cahoon, Town Attorney Ike McRee said that he would recommend amending the Town’s street ordinance rather than going through a variance process.

It was Board consensus that staff meet with the affected Carolinian Circle property owners and the Town Attorney to prepare a recommendation for an alternative roadway - for Board consideration at an upcoming  meeting.

Comr. Oakes - Audience Response issue of Soundside Road paving

Comr. Oakes stated that he would like to see staff meet with Soundside Road property owners to discuss different options for the Soundside Road repaving project.

Town Manager Cameron explained that State money is received to maintain the road; Town standard is to widen the road to 24 feet but because of property owners' concern, the Town is only widening the road to 20 feet; the Jockey's Ridge State Park Superintendent strongly supports the project.  Town Manager Cameron stated further that he is aware of the concerns but the project needs to be done now at this time of the year.

Deputy Public Works Director Ralph Barile stated that when the project was initially reviewed, it was looked at for minimum impact on the neighborhood.

Mayor Pro Tem Sadler suggested finding out the difference in cost between asphalt paving and aggregate paving to see if the residents would be willing to pay the difference.  

It was Board consensus to schedule a meeting for Monday, December 10, 2007 at 7:00 p.m. in the Board Room for Soundside Road property owners, Town Engineer, Town Staff and available Board members to discuss the Soundside Road paving project.

Mayor Pro Tem Sadler - Northridge Subdivision

Mayor Pro Tem Sadler praised the Northridge Subdivision for its improved front entrance.

Mayor Pro Tem Sadler - Nuisance issues

Mayor Pro Tem Sadler questioned at what point the Town nuisance ordinance comes into play.

Planning Director Tim Wilson explained that the ordinance comes into play when there is a threat to the public health, safety, and welfare, i.e., an eyesore does not constitute a public nuisance.

Mayor Pro Tem Sadler - Cancer Resource Center

Mayor Pro Tem Sadler reported that a ribbon-cutting ceremony was held today at the new Cancer Resource Center located in the building behind the Outer Banks Hospital.

Mayor Pro Tem Sadler - Beach nourishment donations

Mayor Pro Tem Sadler questioned the status of the beach nourishment donation line item discussed at a previous Board meeting.

Town Manager Cameron reported that the beach nourishment donation issue is scheduled for discussion at the January 9, 2008 Board meeting. 

Mayor Pro Tem Sadler - Cell tower display

Mayor Pro Tem Sadler questioned what the proposed cell tower will look like.

Public Information Officer/Administrative Assistant Roberta Thuman displayed on the screen for the Board a presentation of a cell tower installation.

ITEMS REFERRED TO AND PRESENTATIONS FROM TOWN ATTORNEY 

Town Attorney Ike McRee - Discussion of nonconformity ordinance - from November 7, 2007 Board meeting

Town Attorney Ike McRee stated that the Town of Duck's nonconformity ordinance is provided in the Board's packages.

It was Board consensus that Planning and Development staff review the Town of Duck's nonconformity ordinance and modify it as it applies to Nags Head for Board review at an upcoming Board meeting - no time limit or specific Board meeting was noted.

Town Attorney Ike McRee - Discussion of stone wall in Town right-of-way in Village at Nags Head

Town Attorney Ike McRee briefly discussed with Board members the stone wall in the Town's right-of-way in the Village at Nags Head; Mr. Al Byrum intends to request from the Town a license to maintain the stone wall.   The agenda summary sheet read in part as follows:

"Town Attorney Ike McRee will provide a brief overview and conduct a discussion on an issue in the Village at Nags Head concerning a stone wall built within the Town's right-of-way."

Attorney McRee explained that the Town may authorize allowances for property owners to maintain a stone wall and/or landscaping, etc. in the right-of-way.

Mayor Cahoon said that she wanted to be careful to make sure all property owners are treated the same.

Town Manager Cameron reminded Board members that the Town is in the middle of a neighborhood dispute.

Comr. Oakes said that the complainant had suggested that he (Comr. Oakes) had a conflict of interest and should recuse himself from discussions concerning the stone wall; Comr. Oakes and Attorney McRee both indicated that they disagreed with the complainant’s analysis.  

It was Board consensus that the Town Attorney bring back for Board discussion additional information concerning procedures to license the stone wall in the Town's right-of-way and to also explain to the affected property owners any licensing and liability issues.

Town Attorney Ike McRee - Update on Baltic Street/Beacon Motor Lodge

Town Attorney Ike McRee reported that the new attorney for the Beacon Motor Lodge, Charles Aycock, has requested a meeting with the Town on the issue of removal of the structure at Baltic Street.  Mr. McRee stated that he will forward a response to Mr. Aycock indicating that the Town requires a settlement agreement signed, as previously provided, or will proceed with court action.  

Mr. McRee reported that the James' former attorney, Bobby Outten, had previously advised his clients to sign the settlement agreement provided.

Town Attorney Ike McRee - US Fish and Wildlife request for information

Town Attorney Ike McRee stated that a response is forthcoming from the National Park Service concerning the Town's request for freedom of information records pertaining to wild geese control; he has not yet heard from US Fish and Wildlife concerning this issue. 

Mayor Pro Tem Sadler - Baltic Street Beach Access

Mayor Pro Tem Sadler confirmed with Town Manager Cameron that completion of the Baltic Street Beach Access is expected by April 2008 per the State grant.

Town Attorney Ike McRee - Request for Closed Session re: attorney/client privilege
Town Attorney Ike McRee requested a brief Closed Session to preserve the attorney/client privilege.

ITEMS REFERRED TO AND PRESENTATIONS FROM TOWN MANAGER 

Town Manager Cameron - Update of US 158 west side multi-use path

Public Works Director Dave Clark provided an update on the US 158 west side multi-use path; the bid opening has been advertised and is scheduled for Thursday, December 27, 2007 at 1:00 p.m.   The agenda summary sheet read in part as follows:

"The West-side Multi-Use Path plans, specifications and contract documents have been approved (by e-mail) by the Transportation Project Coordinator (TPC) with NC-DOT’s Roadside Enhancement Division.  However, the Town has been instructed not to solicit bids until the formal, written, approval has been received.  The advertisement, and Request for Bid form have been prepared and are ready to go to the newspaper and local contractors as soon as the written Construction Authorization is received from the TPC."

Mr. Clark explained that formal award of the bid and a resolution forwarding the award to the lowest responsible bidder, as required by the State, will be presented to the Board for consideration at the January 9, 2008 Board meeting.  Mr. Clark estimates no more than six (6) weeks for completion of construction.

Town Manager Cameron - Update on Town Hall Water Tower removal/replacement with cell tower

Town Manager Cameron said that he will meet with the Dare County Tourism Board chair to discuss the temporary placement of a cell tower at the DCTB/Town property on the bypass to relocate the three (3) antennae sites.  If approved, this would allow for quicker removal of the Town Hall Water Tower.

It was Board consensus to agree with Town Manager Cameron on the temporary placement of a cell tower at the DCTB/Town property on the bypass for relocation of three (3) antennae sites to allow for quicker removal of the Town Hall Water Tower.  

Town Manager Cameron - Update on Northridge Subdivision drainage

Town Manager Cameron reported that the property owners in the Northridge Subdivision drainage problem area have been contacted and while they appreciate the Town's efforts - are not willing to have their front yard utilized by the Town as a drainage retention area; most have individual landscaping work in their yards. 

Public Works Director Dave Clark stated that information will be provided to Board members at the January 9, 2008 meeting to review the possibility of purchasing property in Northridge, with grant funds, for the purpose of stormwater retention. 

Comr. Gray verified that staff is aware that the only drainage problem area in Northridge is the area between Cutty Sark and Lookout streets. 

Town Manager Cameron - Commended Police Division

Town Manager Cameron commended the Police Division for the apprehension of a subject that was breaking into vehicles in the Nags Head Pond and Nags Head Acres subdivisions; he also commended the division for organizing a stakeout which resulted in the apprehension of a subject in "smash and grab" activities in the commercial district.  


Town Manager Cameron - Happy Holidays

Town Manager Cameron wished a Happy Holiday Season to everyone.  

MAYOR’S AGENDA 

Mayor Cahoon - Nomination for appointment to Dare County Tourism Board

Mayor Cahoon reported that Dare County has requested nominations of two (2) Board members to serve on the Dare County Tourism Board representing the Town.

Comr. Oakes nominated Mayor Pro Tem Sadler and Comr. Gray nominated Mayor Cahoon to represent the Town on the Dare County Tourism Board.  

It was Board consensus that Mayor Pro Tem Sadler and Mayor Cahoon be provided as nominees to serve on the Dare County Tourism Board representing the Town. 

Mayor Cahoon - Citizens Advisory Committee

Mayor Cahoon reported that she has been approached by the Citizens Advisory Committee Chair/Vice-Chair who feel that the CAC has exceeded its useful life.  Mayor Cahoon asked Board members to take this comment under advisement.  

Mayor Cahoon pointed out that Town Board/Committee appointments will be considered by the Board at the January 9, 2008 Board meeting.   She encouraged anyone interested in getting involved in the Town to apply to serve on a Town Board or Committee.

Mayor Cahoon - Happy Holidays

Mayor Cahoon wished Happy Holidays to all Town employees and all Town citizens.

CLOSED SESSION

MOTION:   Comr. Oakes made a motion to enter Closed Session, in accordance with GS 143-318.11(a)(3), to preserve the attorney/client privilege.  The motion was seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Sadler which passed 4 - 0 (Comr. Remaley was absent.).  The time was 3:35 p.m.

OPEN SESSION

The Board re-entered Open Session at 3:52 p.m.  Town Attorney Ike McRee reported that the Board received a report from the Town Attorney and gave direction concerning legal matters.  

ADJOURNMENT 

MOTION:   Comr. Oakes made a motion to adjourn which passed 4 - 0 (Comr. Remaley was absent.).  The time was 3:55 p.m.
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